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Preface 
 

With the renewed thinking and debate about deep reductions in nuclear weapons, to include 
new recent proposals about eliminating nuclear warheads altogether, I thought it would be useful to 
republish the general conclusions of the Robinson Committee Report of 1992. This report is 
sometimes referred to as the 3151 Report from Section 3151 of the National Defense Authorization 
Act for Fiscal Year 1991, from where its requirement originated.  The only previous major U.S. 
effort on the subject at the time was conducted as Project Cloud Gap in the early 1960s. 

The two leading proponents for the report were Senators Edward Kennedy and John Glenn.  
The legislation required President George H. W. Bush to form a Technical Advisory Committee on 
Verification of Fissile Material and Nuclear Warhead Controls and to prepare a report for Congress 
on the subject of nuclear warhead dismantlement and fissile material controls.  As soon as this 
requirement became known, Dr. Vic Alessi, then working at the Department of Energy, asked me 
to form an internal working group comprised of a small team of technical specialists from the 
national laboratories to begin thinking about a response.  In the mean time, he worked with the 
White House to get the effort assigned to DOE, which it eventually was. 

Dr. Alessi, with White House concurrence, asked Ambassador C. Paul Robinson of Sandia 
National Laboratories to head the Advisory Committee. Its membership was comprised of 
prominent leaders from within the DOE weapons complex as well as three persons from outside 
the complex knowledgeable in these matters.  Several deliberative meetings were held at very 
restrictive levels of classification, and the report was completed to everyone’s satisfaction, except 
for the fact that it could not be delivered to the Congress unclassified as requested.  The full report 
remains classified to this day. 

However, all of us felt it was important to generate an unclassified executive summary in 
order for the overall results to receive wider distribution. This is the document reprinted in this 
report. The Committee, as outlined in the summary, concluded that there would be many very 
difficult problems to overcome, with some not being possible to solve (such as highly accurate 
knowledge of baseline warhead and fissile material inventories, and also the relative lack of 
efficacy of NTM ).  It was supposed that this would not be the answer some were hoping for, and 
given the makeup of the Committee, might raise questions.  For this reason, we asked Dr. Sid Drell 
and the MITRE JASONs to perform a peer review of the report.  This was accomplished at 
JASONs facilities in California at the same levels of classification as the original report.  The 
conclusions were upheld, and some new ideas were even suggested. This effort was overtaken by 
events to some degree with the dissolution of the Soviet Union, and the unprecedented 
cooperation on nuclear matters which quickly ensued, but it has renewed relevance today.  And 
even though the effort did not get widespread distribution and notice at the time, it did become the 
basis of a significant R&D program in the Department for several years thereafter. 

It is with this background that the unclassified Executive Summary of the Robinson 
Committee Report is reprinted here. 

 
 
       Jim Fuller 
       November 2008 
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